

Title: Promises and pitfalls of ecotourism

	AUTHOR: VOUMARD Morgane	
	Master' s Thesis	
	Master's degree in: Tourism Management and Planning	
	(With a specialty/itinerary in: Planning)	
	at the	
	UNIVERSITAT DE LES ILLES BALEARS	
	Academic year 2016-2017	
Date 07.07.20	017 Author signature	*
UIB Master's Thesis Si	Supervisor: MURRAY MAS Ivan	

Co-Supervisor signature

Signature

UIB Master's Thesis Co-Supervisor (if required)

Accepted by the Director of the Master in

Abstract

Ecotourism theoretically consists of responsible travel to natural areas that confers environmental and social benefits. Despite those positive aims, there has been a scholar emphasis on the uneven results of ecotourism development, highlighting the gaps between its promised and observed outcomes. A growing number of academics assigns those failures to the capitalist nature of ecotourism and its role in sustaining neoliberalism expansion. They are calling for more research on this relationship, which this study is concerned with. The aim of the present paper is to understand and identify mechanisms preventing a fair and even application of ecotourism principles. In order to do so, cross-case study search for pattern methodology has been chosen, helping to assess ecotourism development in different contexts and scales as to identify common obstacles to the achievement of positive outcomes. The results accordingly allocate some of the negative impacts of ecotourism implementation to its intertwinement with neoliberal policies and practices, which triggers the following mechanisms: extension of neoliberal governance to the detriment of local population self-determination, modification of local culture towards market-driven logics and increased neoliberalization of nature under the form of commodification. In turn, those mechanisms ensue the studied negative social, political and environmental effects. To reduce those, locals should be empowered towards the decision to enter ecotourism and the way to conduct it, excluding dependency on external actors to avoid neoliberal hegemony.

Keywords: ecotourism; neoliberalization; governance; cultural hegemony; commodification of nature

Table of Contents

Abstract	1
Table of Contents	1
Introduction	2
Methodology	3
Literature review	4
Promises of ecotourism	4
Nature of ecotourism	6
Results and discussion	8
Pitfalls of ecotourism	8
Neoliberal governance	10
Cultural neoliberalization	14
Neoliberalization of nature	16
Conclusion	17
Bibliography	19
Appendices	23
Appendix I: Case study China	23
Appendix II: Case Study Peru	25
Appendix III: Case study Finland	27
Appendix IV: Case Study Madagascar	29

Introduction

Worldwide, ecotourism has gained in popularity to the point of becoming one of the most rapidly expanding tourism sector (Honey, 2008). Defined by The International Ecotourism Society as responsible travel to natural areas conveying environmental and social benefits (TIES, 2015), ecotourism is marketed as a more sustainable alternative to mass tourism. Indeed, since the negative effects linked to tourism development (such as participation to climate change) have been demonstrated by researchers (Gössling & Peeters, 2015) and recognized by the World Tourism Organization (UNWTO, 2017a), sustainability has become a key concept, and ecotourism one of its key advocate. 2002 was the International Year of Ecotourism, which contributed to its international promotion (UNWTO, 2017b) as a tool for poverty alleviation and environment conservation (The United Nation General Assembly, 2015). It is now heavily marketed by a wide range of transnational organizations such as international financial institutions (IFIs), non-governmental organizations governments, tourism professionals, researchers, etc. (Duffy, 2015). Conducted in natural areas and most of the time in remoted locations, ecotourism often results in the introduction of conservation areas and is frequently associated with community-based tourism. It is predominantly considered as fundamentally positive concept and practice, that contributes to make tourism a better sector by generating positive social and environmental impacts (Duffy, 2008).

Nevertheless, does really ecotourism provide the marketed benefits and is it exempt of negative effects? Findings from researchers seems to indicate that ecotourism is also behind unwanted consequences such as (but non-exhaustively): environmental depletion, growth in power and socio-economic inequalities, social unrest, lack of local governance and decision power for local population, loss over control of land and resources, etc. (Ávila-García et al., 2012; Duffy, 2015; León, 2007; Lucas & Kirit, 2009; Fletcher and Neves, 2012; Gascón, 2011; Mowforth and Munt, 2015). How can the marketed goals and the observed results of ecotourism be so far from one another? Considering the size and expansion of this touristic sector, the previous question requires an urgent answer if described negative impacts are to be mitigated. This is what this paper is concerned with: understanding the mechanisms that hinder the application of the ecotourism principles. Providing elements of explanation, many scholars have led a debate around this question and they tend to similar findings e.g. the uneven results of ecotourism are linked with its nature as a key-driver of capitalism and its intertwinement with neoliberal practices and policies (Ávila-García et al., 2012; Cañada, 2010; Duffy, 2006, 2008, 2015; Fletcher & Neves, 2012; Gascón, 2011, 2013; Hof & Blázquez-Salom, 2015; Mowforth & Munt, 2015; Rytteri & Puhakka, 2012; Van Noorloos, 2011). Using a crosscase studies search for patterns methodology, this research can link the current knowledge on the nature of ecotourism with its application and results in different contexts to understand how they articulate and identify obstacles, contributing in doing so to a possible reduction of negative effects.

The paper structure is the following: first, the methodology is introduced. Then, literature review is used as tool for two different objectives. On one side, it is aimed at understanding the promises of ecotourism and summarizing the debate around its uneven results. On the other side, the literature review will help the selection of case studies that are relevant to the limits of ecotourism to function as a tool for social justice (Honey, 2008) and environmental conservation (Das & Chatterjee, 2015) from an informed perspective. Appendices resuming

the selected cases are available. Finally, the different patterns identified will be discussed in regard of the actual debate and conclusion outlined.

Methodology

Undeniably, tourism and ecotourism are multidisciplinary sectors that require variated methods of research if all aspects are to be covered (Goodson & Phillimore, 2004). As the aim of the study is to discover which are the causes hindering the application of the marketed principles of ecotourism, qualitative research is recommended according to Bradshaw & Startford (in Hay, 2005). The use of analytic induction, as often conducted in human geography (Crang in Flowerdew & Martin, 1997), is particularly adapted and can be coupled with a practice which is extensive in the tourism field (Beeton, 2005): case studies. They are secondary data describing a wide scope of aspects (Flowerdew & Martin, 1997), which is convenient while describing processes inherent to a multidisciplinary topic such as ecotourism.

Beeton underlines the usefulness of case study research in tourism through the features that it "can illustrate the complexities of a situation by recognizing more that [sic] one contributing factor" (2005, p.38). More importantly, it allows for holistic inductive comprehension through an insider's perspective. This is especially relevant to the present study methodology, which is using the inductive function of case studies to determinate the cause of observed consequences in ecotourism. However, case studies are context specific and the extraction of patterns requires identifying a tendency independent of particular context. Thus, cross case study search for pattern helps alleviate the risk of reaching premature conclusion by looking at data in divergent ways (Eisenhart, 1989), and answer Castree's critique (2008b) about the need for studies in ecotourism to go beyond the specific context. Bramwell (2011) puts forward the use of case studies as especially relevant concerning governance, sustainability, tourism and their particular interactions, which the present study is concerned with. He mentions how case studies can be used to compare the provisional theoretical explanation with specific cases, which is reflected in the methodology of the present study as the identified patterns will be put in relation with those identified in the scientific literature in the discussion.

As the case studies used are secondary data, the elaboration of the literature review becomes an inherent part of the methodology. At first it helps to gain insights on what issues have been made visible by the numerous researchers who describe implementation and outcomes of ecotourism both theoretically and empirically, which is described by Hay (2005) as essential to qualitative research. Then, a holistic understanding of up-to-date debate helps the selection of cases featuring the most discussed issues, from an informed perspective, which will in turn increase the chance for relevant patterns identification. A limit of the methodology lies in the fact that case studies are selected to be representative of the problems generated by ecotourism (as to understand their origin) and thus, do not offer a global perspective of both positive and negative outcomes.

After the literature review, case studies will be selected, described in a summary fact sheet (see Appendices) and finally analyzed and compared as to identify patterns hindering the fulfillment of ecotourism promises. In line with the qualitative methodology of analysis induction, the extraction of pattern will be undertaken by going from materials to ideas and

back, identifying codes, categories and their content (Crang in Hay, 2005). Those categories and their relationships are the patterns that will be extracted and discussed as final results.

Literature review

Promises of ecotourism

Ecotourism has grown in popularity to the point of being the most rapidly expanding sector of the tourism industry (Honey, 2008). It is described by The International Ecotourism Society as: "responsible travel to natural areas that conserves the environment, sustains the well-being of local people and involves interpretation and education" (TIES. http://www.ecotourism.org/what-is-ecotourism). If ecotourism exact definition is still debated among scholars (Duffy, 2009) and subject to wide variation in interpretation (Orams, 1995), there is a consensus that it can be narrowed to "only nature-based tourism that confers significant social and environmental benefits" (Fletcher & Neves, 2012, p.62). This captures the marketed idea that ecotourism is aimed at being an instrument for social justice (Honey, 2008) and environmental conservation (Das & Chatterjee, 2015).

Ecotourism, if contextualized within the tourism industry, appears as a more sustainable alternative to traditional mass tourism, that allows to enhance conservation while maintaining economic prosperity (Lapeyre et al., 2007). Indeed, tourism industry has seen a dramatic growth in the last six decades, ranking as one of the fastest expanding industry but also as a major economic sector, accounting for 10.2% of the world Gross Domestic Product and a tenth of worldwide employment (WTTC, 2016). According to UNWTO (2016), if only 25 million people were involved in tourism activities back in 1950, it is in 2015 more than 1.186 billion international arrivals that have been listed. The trend is believed to go upward, with US\$ 1.8 billion international tourist arrivals expected for 2030. If describing tourism as the world largest industry can be discussed in regard of its complex, non-unitary structure, (Fletcher, 2011) it nevertheless officially ranks third in terms of worldwide exports (first, if only service sectors are considered) (UNWTO, 2016). The tourism industry has shown great resilience, by presenting an almost uninterrupted growth, except from few stagnations or light reductions in arrivals due either to economic recession, pandemics, pike in oil price or terrorism (Scott and Gössling, 2015). Thus, it is considered a reliable source of receipts and generates about US\$ 1260 million for destinations worldwide and US\$ 2.3 trillion in export (UNWTO, 2016). Tourism is described by UNWTO as an "important contributor to economy creating much needed employment" (2016, p.5) and as "essential component of export diversification, both for emerging and advanced economy" (2016, p.6). Hence, it is considered worldwide as a valid and desirable economic strategy for job creation and economic development; from the mature (Butler, 1980) destinations that are fiercely competing with the aim of maintaining their tourism receipts (Vera-Rebollo & Rodríguez-Sánchez, 2010) to the new destinations that try to position themselves for a long term competitive advantage.

However, if tourism seems to bring important economic advantages it has some drawbacks. Researchers such as Gössling (2002;2015) have pointed out the environmental consequences of tourism. They are substantial, especially in developing countries, and appear to be due to a limited number of people who are generating the majority of the measured impacts. The UNWTO recognized the role of tourism in climate change and is holding, since 2003, yearly conferences on the topic, recognizing the necessity to lower the environmental effects of tourism and to prepare strategies to deal with the unavertable consequences (UNWTO,

2017a). Already existing from the Brundtland report of 1987, the sustainability concept was applied to tourism, which refers to "tourism that takes full account of its current and future economic, social and environmental impacts, addressing the needs of visitors, the industry, the environment and host communities" (UNWTO, 2017c, http://sdt.unwto.org/content/about-us-5). Sustainability is now a mainstream guideline for tourism development as well as a mainstream policy for existing destination (Vera-Rebollo & Rodríguez-Sánchez, 2010). It is in line with the greening of the tourism industry, it-self subsequent to the transnational impulse towards "green economy", the newer conceptual version of sustainability which has become a worldwide supported and almost undisputed policy (Duffy, 2015). If sustainable tourism can be associated with any kind of tourism or destination (UNWTO, 2016), it is particularly implementable through an alternative form of tourism focusing on natural/protected areas and trying to result in social benefits: ecotourism.

Ecotourism is presented as a solution to the derive of mass tourism as it requires less construction and can focus in beneficiating local communities and enhancing the conservation of natural areas and their biodiversity (Das & Chatterjee, 2015). The United Nation General Assembly, in a 2014 report, emphasizes the role of ecotourism as a tool for poverty eradication and environmental protection (UNGA, 2015), especially in developing countries, and underlines the role of tourism as a strategic sector, inviting international and national financial institutions, as well as the UN system, to invest in ecotourism (UNWTO, 2017b). Thus, ecotourism has been heavily promoted in the recent years by a wide range of actors including transnational organizations, financial institutions, national governments, non-governmental organizations, professionals, researchers and is becoming an increasingly popular strategy (Fletcher and Neves, 2012). Thanks to the discourse of its advocates, ecotourism is conventionally understood as a fundamentally positive concept and practice, often linked with conservation purpose by creating natural reserves, going from extraction use to visit use, and educating people to preserve their environment (Ávila-García et al., 2012). It is described as a way to empower local residents, provide them with education, employment and income opportunities while giving guests the chance to educate themselves, reconnect with nature and discover new cultures (UNWTO, 2017b). As such, discourse analysis of ecotourism promotion tends to demonstrate that ecotourism is promoted as panacea to many problems, without revealing much of its potential downsides and thus, is hard to criticize (Duffy, 2015).

However, despite the apparently admirable aims of ecotourism, its application on the field seems to give different results than those claimed (Das & Chatterjee, 2015). As Duffy states, "the promotion of these positive outcomes can mask the complexity of power relations produced by a commitment to ecotourism" (2008, p.2). Many researchers are describing and analyzing effects of ecotourism that are very far from marketed goals and practices, such as environmental depletion, growth in power and socio-economic inequalities, social unrest, lack of local governance and decision power for local population, loss over control of land and resources, just to a cite a few (Ávila-García et al., 2012; Duffy, 2015; León, 2007; Lucas & Kirit, 2009; Fletcher and Neves, 2012; Gascón, 2011; Mowforth and Munt, 2015; Nyaupane et al. 2006). Even cases presented as references of "good practices" by the tourism industry are criticized by Gascón (2013) and Goodwin & Santilli (2009) as being unstable overtime and possibly leading to unsuccessful development. Thus, there is an urgent need to understand where lies the gap between the marketed goals and the reality of ecotourism as to rectify its outcomes.

Nature of ecotourism

An offered approach to the uneven results of ecotourism in the fields of sustainability, conservation and economic development, which this paper is concerned with, consists in replacing nature-based tourism in the actual leading debate in social sciences about the character and impacts of the expansion of neoliberalism (Duffy, 2008, p.2). In addition, Bramwell (2011) suggests that the governance and power relationships of the tourism industry could be better understood if contextualized in the social debate about neoliberalism. Indeed, various researchers have been able to link the observed negative impacts of ecotourism development in different contexts and scales to its intertwinement with neoliberal practices (Ávila-García et al., 2012; Cañada, 2010; Duffy, 2008, 2015; Fletcher & Neves, 2012; Gascón, 2011, 2013; Hof & Blázquez-Salom, 2015; Mowforth & Munt, 2015; Rytteri & Puhakka, 2012; Van Noorloos, 2011). In consequence, it is fundamental to understand the nature of ecotourism relationships with neoliberalism, and neoliberalism it-self, to better analyze the outcomes of ecotourism and later shift towards strong sustainability practices (Fletcher, 2016).

The relationship of a particular form of tourism (ecotourism) with a variant of capitalism (neoliberalism) can be understood by taking their original dialectic as a starting point and then refine on their actual form. The size and spectacular growth of tourism industry led scholars to reflect on the nature of tourism and its role within the capitalist economy. Tourism was identified by Britton (1991) as important mean by which capital accumulation can be undertaken but also by which to resolve the contradictions inherent to capitalism (Fletcher, 2011). As underlined by Marx (1973, in Fletcher & Neves 2012), the first contradiction of capitalism lies within the fact that capitalists are retaining labor surplus value, hindering the working class to reabsorb in turn the production, hence leading to a crisis of overaccumulation. This is the so called "first contradiction" of capitalism. Another contradiction identified by O'connor (1998, in Castree, 2008a) lies in the necessity for capitalism to extract wealth indefinitely within finite resources. As firms are using biophysical world simultaneously as a source for extraction, as a mean of production and as a sink where to externalize their costs, O'Connor predicted ecological crisis inherent to the capitalist system and its paradoxes. Both contradictions can be concealed through the form of tourism and more particularly ecotourism, as those industries allow the accumulated capital to be transformed into new sources of profitable production through series of interrelated "fixes" (Fletcher, 2016). Castree explains that "fraction of capital faces the continuous challenge of achieving and then sustaining capital accumulation in the face of countervailing forces that are internal and external to the capitalist system" (2008a, p.146). Solving strategically this challenge is a core objective for capital that is named "fix" once achieved. However, contradictions are not structurally overcome but transformed into new marketable commodities that will also need "fixes" at one point or another, leading the system to ultimately face its own paradoxes and "to essentially cannibalize it-self" (Fletcher, 2016, p.22). Fixes intrinsic to tourism industry help avoid capitalism system collapse, and ecotourism allows harnessing the finiteness of resources by selling their scarcity as a new venture to accumulation (Fletcher & Neves, 2012; Fletcher, 2016).

Traditional ways by which capitalism solves its overaccumulation crises take the form of "temporal fix" (investment in long term capital projects) or "spatial fix" (opening of new markets and resources elsewhere) or a combination of both: "spatio-temporal fix" (Harvey, 2003, p.64). Those processes are facilitated by the spatio-temporal compression the world is under, led partly by innovation on transports and communication, helping more flexible forms of investments to take place (Harvey, 1989, p.264). In addition, ecotourism in particular has been

established as producing further solutions to the intrinsic problems of capitalism (Fletcher & Neves, 2012). Capitalism development leading to inequalities, ecotourism provides an opportunity to redress these inequalities by charging a higher price to leverage poverty in local communities ("social fix"). It also gives the opportunity to commodify nature, harnessing even its own degradation as a source of income ("environmental fix"). Castree identifies four kinds of environmental fixes: 1) Solving economy-environment contradiction by bringing the latter more fully within the universe of capital accumulation 2) Making the non-human world a mean to the end of capital accumulation 3) Yielding profits through the degradation of non-human world 4) Off-loading responsibilities to private sector and/or adopting a minimal state approach stance. (2008a, pp.147-149). Ecotourism also provides an endless revenue stream through experiences to be purchased anew again and again: ecotourists are promised a satisfying experience, which will not be totally fulfilling, thus creating the desire to repurchase it ("bodily fix") (Duffy, 2015; Fletcher & Neves, 2012). Finally, as capitalism has become an ideology affecting and affected by the cultural, social, psychological aspects of the human being as well as political, ecological and of course, economic sphere of its organization (Bakker, 2010; Appleby, 2010), ecotourism allows for people to disconnect from the increasingly rational and ordered society induced by capitalism and reconnect with their origin -nature- as to experiment enchantment and mystery by purchasing a nature-based travel ("psychological fix")1.

However, capitalism isn't homogenous in it-self (Fletcher, 2011), and following the main aims of wealth creation and capital accumulation, it has been through various variants overtime, taking more recently the form of neoliberalism (Fletcher and Neves, 2012). Harvey (2007) sees neoliberalism as a project to restore class dominance through a decrease of institutional power and an increase of its legitimization through discourse building. For Duffy, neoliberalism can be defined as being "a process by which market-based regulation is expanded, the role of the state is reduced, and a complex array of public-private networks operate together to neoliberalize nature (...)" (2008, p.3). She argued that nature-based tourism "has expanded and deepen neoliberalism, allowing it to extend neoliberal logics to a greater range of nonhuman biophysical phenomena" (2015, p.529). Mosedale (2016) contends that tourism is driven by neoliberal logics and exemplifies the characteristics of neoliberalism pinpointed by Castree (2008) that further expands neoliberal logics in relation to tourism. Those are: privatization of assets, increased commercialization of public sector, creation of new markets, deregulation, reregulation, implementation of flanking mechanisms to counteract the effect of neoliberalism and focus on self-sufficient individuals. The flanking mechanisms referred to can be understood within tourism industry as social tourism (Mosendale, 2016) or similar kind of tourism such as ecotourism or pro-poor tourism, which are supposed to redress the inequalities created by the neoliberal system. However, the empowerment of private corporations to respond the market failures they have created, embodied in Corporate Social Responsibility (CSR), can critically be seen as a way for capitalism to secure its socio-economic context and guarantee the creation of its own social regulation (Horowitz, 2015). Neoliberalism is said to be articulated around local contexts and thus will create uneven and incomplete results (Duffy, 2015). Bakker (2010) has accounted for the variegation of neoliberalism and underlines the importance of the findings of Harvey and Horowitz by describing neoliberalism also as a cultural formation. In addition, she refers to its dimensions as a political formation and governing practices, which has been emphasized by Rytteri & Puhakka (2012), and she supports Duffy's focus on neoliberalization of nature by describing neoliberalism as an

⁻

¹ For further discussion, see Fletcher and Neves, 2012.

ecological process. Obviously, neoliberalism is also comprised in the dimension of economic process².

Given the actual neoliberal context, success of ecotourism as a worldwide promoted strategy by a range of very diverse actors all encompassed in the same market-driven logic does not come as a surprise. The expansion through ecotourism of the implicit (or explicit) endorsement of the objectives and means of neoliberalism, that Fletcher calls manifold capitalist fix (2016), makes the need for critical assessment even more crucial. Critical researchers have been able to identify several mechanisms by which ecotourism expand neoliberal logics, creating inequalities and uneven development. Such mechanisms can include neoliberalization of nature, accumulation by dispossession, environmentalism of the rich, and many others (Ávila-García et al., 2012), which are often the result of politicized human activities and by consequence, could require a political ecology approach to be analyzed (Maguigad et al., 2015; Fletcher, 2016). Starting from the identified impacts of ecotourism and known mechanisms of neoliberalism, the following chapter is concerned with the identification of patterns repeated through different geographical contexts and scales of ecotourism development, which will contribute, in the continuity of the critical debate, to the unpacking of conceptual and factual blind spots about ecotourism.

Results and discussion

Pitfalls of ecotourism

As exposed in the methodology, the literature review was also aimed at going through multiple papers discussing ecotourism and its implementation and in doing so, allowing the selection of case studies that are representative of the limits of ecotourism to function as an instrument of social and environmental justice. In line with Castree's critique, more than one case study need to be selected if patterns are to be identified, and as he mentions, a variation in scale offers a more reliable ground for judgment (2008a, p.170). Duffy (2015) also underlined the importance of choosing different scales and contexts while working with case studies and she selected two to draw out her comparison. Doubling this number allow to augment the number of patterns to be found, going further than a dual comparison, as well as strengthen the validation of those patterns as they would possibly be identified in a broader selection of scales and contexts. However, one should be careful not to select too many case since an increase in number can result in decrease of the depth of analysis. More case studies could have been selected, however, this paper being based on a qualitative methodology, the importance is on the depth and the comprehensiveness of the analysis of the selected cases rather than on the quantity of cases studied; a higher number of cases could have hindered the full extraction of pattern for every case study. Thus, their number has been limited to four and the final selection has been done after going through many case studies in order to opt for the most relevant ones, those which condensate the core ideas to be analyzed.

As for the criteria of selection, the four case studies contain a description of the process of implementation of ecotourism as well as its outcomes. They are originated from different continents to display worldwide trends: three cases are from developing countries, as to represent the promoted tendency of implementing ecotourism in those countries to help

² For further discussion see Bakker, 2010.

leverage their economy (Mowforth & Munt, 2015) and one comes from a developed country, as to see if common patterns can be identified in different contexts. As explained, the case studies have been selected in accordance with different scales (municipality, district, region, and nation). Those focusing on smaller scales offer a good insight from an inhabitant/community perspective and let appear impacts that could be invisible on a larger scale. Those focusing on a larger scale show the power dynamics at a national and transnational level and discuss related topics such as implementation of policies or creation of natural protected areas (Duffy, 2008). As ecotourism theoretically provides social and environmental benefits (Honey, 2008), case studies include indications on both impacts. Obviously, as the aim is to understand what is hindering a fair application of ecotourism principles, the chosen cases describe real life examples of (non-exclusively) arguable results of ecotourism. Various degrees of community involvement and decision power, key factors to ecotourism success (Scheyvens, 1999), are represented throughout the four case studies to help assess if they play a role in the mitigation of negative effects. The authors differ for every case study selected, as to avoid a bias. As a next step, case study individual reasons for selection are presented.

Case study China (Appendix I): In this case study, an ecotourism project (which adopted a community involvement approach) was implemented to mitigate the negative effects of the tourism industry. It allows the evaluation of the outcomes of "good practices" within tourism and gives a clear comprehension of the perceived impacts of ecotourism from a villager perspective.

Case study Peru (Appendix II): This case study shows absorbing insights from a community perspective, revealing two different ecotourism developments within a similar geographical and historical context. This case allows for a clear comprehension of ecotourism perceived impact from community perspective.

Case study Finland (Appendix III): This case study is judged of importance because it puts on view a national park not from a general management perspective, but from the interrelationship perspective between private agents, the state and local actors, allowing the understanding of process shaping its governance.

Case study Madagascar (Appendix IV): This case study describes very well the transnational powers surrounding the implementation of national ecotourism policies including protected areas and their application in the reality.

As explained in the methodology, all case studies have been analyzed inductively by working with codes and categories as well as going from ideas to paper and back. Each case study main outcomes have been summarized and compared, allowing the emergence patterns. The latter will be finally confronted to the different theoretical concepts exposed in the literature review, as to evaluate their congruency with the actual social debate.

The analysis of the four case studies has revealed some patterns that will be unpacked in the following chapter. A crucial pattern that has been identified relates to the expansion of neoliberalism as a form of governance through ecotourism. Indeed, while studying key processes of ecotourism implementation such as initiating and designing the project, monitoring it and evaluating its impacts, mechanisms have been encountered across the cases studies that relates to the expansion of neoliberal influence within political, environmental and social spheres, to the detriment of local governance. Those results are consistent with

Castree's (2008) description of neoliberalism as a social, environmental, and global project, that would provide a global and "comprehensive mode of governance" (p.143). Exploring the different development of ecotourism and its outcomes in the selected contexts will allow some mechanisms hindering the even application of ecotourism practices to be presented. The following paragraph is concerned with how local governance has been demoted by decreased regulations and increased compliance to free trade and free market in relation with ecotourism.

Neoliberal governance

To start with it is important to note that, according to Bramwell and Lane (2011), the concept of governance can (or should) help to achieve the goals of sustainable tourism, enhancing the democratic process and the achievement of social, environmental and economic objectives within the destination. However, as it will be demonstrated through case studies, this has not been the fact for the different ecotourism developments evaluated. Indeed, the results encountered are closer to those of Moscardo (in Bramwell and Lane 2011), who describes residents to have the most limited role in destination governance. In turn, their limited influence restricts the emergence of a decision-making process directed at their benefits, which might be an explanation to negative impacts observed within local population. According to Moscardo's results, visitors have the primary importance in governance, followed by external agents such as tourism business or government actors. Through various processes such as implementing the ecotourism project or monitoring it, it will be demonstrated that residents have but few opportunities to shape tourism governance to fit their needs, while external agents beneficiate from an increasing influence.

Firstly, within all case studies evaluated and despite the different scales represented, the impulse to enter ecotourism has never been the one of the population of the future destination. Once introduced and promoted by external agents, ecotourism through its multiple promises may create some enthusiasm within local population, but do not emerge as a response to its expressed desires. Looking at all cases, it appears that suggestions or decisions to enter ecotourism for an area or a country came from government, regionally or nationally. In the cases, interest in ecotourism implementation from a governmental perspective can be linked back to an alignment with capitalist ideology of economic growth, as all projects are presented as economic strategies to attract capital. Moreover, a growing compliance to market-driven strategies and policies associated to neoliberal expansion was also identified in all contexts (but differently articulated of course) and supported by different transitional actors such as IFIs, NGOs, private sector, etc. This is consistent with the findings of Braudel, according to whom transitions to capitalist development is due to the state stance (in Harvey, 2003, p.74). Some of the mechanisms used in the different contexts to extend the power of the markets can be put in relation with those identified by Castree's (2008a). Examples of reregulation have been encountered within all cases as well as those of marketization and flanking mechanisms. Reregulation has taken place in Madagascar under the form of national environmental policies created by a transnational network (Appendix IV). Marketization can be exemplified by the introduction of a ticket office aimed at charging the entry to the once-free Xia-Gei Buddhist temple, which benefits go partly to regional tourism organization (Appendix I). Flanking mechanisms under the form of NGOS, priests and scientists were needed in Peru to help avoid the local loss of control over tourism business to external travel agencies, which failed (Appendix II). Concerning privatization, market proxies and deregulation, examples were emerging in some cases but not uniformly. Those mechanisms are used to ascertain, socially, the "(re)negociation of the boundaries between the market, the state and the civil society"

(p.143), confirming neoliberalism as a social project to be expanded to all part of the society. If the first reason to implement a project is economic, advocates of ecotourism do not forget to put forward the other effects it should bring: a mean to provide income for inhabitants or nature conservation, in line with the "win-win" ecotourism script. This is consistent with the description of ecotourism as preferred strategy of development (Gascón, 2013), as it helps leverage more than one economic sector of the society (and thus increases return on investment) while securing its position as a flanking mechanism aimed at redressing externalities (social and environmental inequalities) of the capitalist system. Hence, ecotourism strengthens the role of firms (via corporate social responsibility, between others) and the private sectors in general to manage their own externalities. Those results seem to be in line with those of Horowitz (2015) who presents flanking mechanisms (CSR especially) as means to ensure a socio-politic context favorable to capitalist development, empowering firm over state as key agent of social welfare. Ecotourism is popular within the demand and the supply side and is heavily promoted by international development planners, which has led it to become an overall increasingly chosen strategy (Fletcher, 2011), even if it does not fit local context. As it is a non-traditional activity in most destinations, ecotourism introduction will increase the role played by external agents, accentuating the loss of control from the locals. Local control is however the most crucial concept in relation with tourism development if people's rights are to be respected (International Survival, in Mowforth & Munt, 2015).

Offering an explication to this phenomenon lies the fact that often, ecotourism is introduced in pristine or remote places (Honey, 2008), which had until now only few contacts with the tourism industry before and relied on other type of subsistence (Gascón, 2013). Within the developing countries destinations evaluated, local populations have not been in contact with tourism at all or much before, and hence do not have a good notion of what makes off the tourism industry; the complexity, requirements, and outcomes at play. For locals, tourism is not a traditional activity, thus they don't have any mechanisms in place to manage it nor the unrest it can provoke (Morais et al., 2006). It can be observed through the cases that locals lack the knowledge to implement ecotourism, which might lead to wonder: why was then ecotourism the chosen strategy? It does not seem to make sense to create community empowerment through an activity that is sometimes not even known by the population, when often ecotourism replaces an activity locals were skilled about and that could have beneficiated from more support. The introduction of ecotourism is often subsequent to the cessation of a traditional activity and serving the interests of locals, more attention should be brought to their skills and wishes than to what could potentially deliver greater forms of capital accumulation. The problem lies in the fact that, often locals are ignorant and inexperienced about the operations of tourism (Gascón 2013), leading them to be dependent of external agents from the very start of the project, which is exemplified through the cases. In Appendix I, locals clearly express their fear and reluctance to engage with tourists, underlining their lack of language knowledge tourism services. The lack of knowledge/training/selfprovide confidence/motivation to introduce ecotourism on their own term is clearly a crucial draw-back on the introduction of ecotourism as a mean for social justice, as it hinder the possibility of selfmanagement of the activity and create a relation of dependency with external agents. This dependency relation is very problematic in the respect of the principles of ecotourism, such as self-governance, community involvement, empowerment and control, etc. and might explain why ecotourism is so often the chosen strategy: it helps others people than the locals to achieve their own agenda (Fletcher, 2016).

In the case studies, it was observed that if the choice of ecotourism was not the one of the population, the way it was implemented neither was. Despite the various degree of community participation explored, none of the results provided a solution where the locals where truly in charge of the design of the new economic activity. It is in the end external agents (belonging to NGOs, private companies, governmental support, etc.) who carried the implementation and design the ecotourism project. Hence, it was identified that form of community participation in ecotourism planning and management was often a tokenistic, flawed process and the participation model recognized as ethnocentric when dealing with developing economies. This is contradictory with the marketed goals of ecotourism as a community empowerment and driver of local governance. Unfortunately, those results resemble political signs of disempowerment identified by Scheyvens (1999).

In addition of resulting in a loss of control from the local population over the activities hold on their territory, the introduction of ecotourism also results in a socio-economic differentiation within the local population that can bring source of conflict. As seen, ecotourism projects introduce dependency on external help and investment. The ecotourism model will thus be implemented according to the norms of those external agents, which will not fail to serve their own interests in the process (as we have seen ecotourism is not primarily executed in the interest of the locals). As the community often does not possess enough capital to invest in ecotourism, it is dependent from external investments to introduce tourism infrastructure. However, those who will choose to invest instead of the locals will not do so without benefits at key. So, it is guite naturally that all cases reported high leakage of the tourism industry, allowing locals to collect but very few if not none of the economic benefits leveraged in the area. Those who implemented it (external agents) capture most of the incomes created. Monopolies from the tourism industry (such as national or international tour operators) are described by the population as well as its exclusion from the economic activity. Locals also complained about the repartition of the profits made from the tourism, which seems to benefit external agents and part of the population who already possessed socio-economic advantages, and thus were able to take part in the tourism industry from the start to the detriment of the poorer or more discriminated part of the population. Indeed, those within the population who adapted quickly (or had enough money to invest) to the new market-driven model received more benefits of the ecotourism activity. They claim the competition is unfair, as they have only few or no investments to bring into ecotourism and do not know how to handle it, leading any tourism initiative coming from a community to have less chance of being successful compared to external initiatives based on experience and knowledge of external market.

The outcomes of ecotourism often include report on the increased level of economic activity within the area and how this money can serve nature preservation or create income opportunity for locals. However, as just discussed, income opportunities are few and unfair, so they create tensions and disillusion within the society. This is in accordance with the economic and psychological signs of disempowerment identified by Scheyvens (1999). Moreover, in the cases, nature depletion is still going on where ecotourism is introduced. Firstly, because tourists are introduced where only few people used to go before, increasing the risks of soil erosion, littering, etc. And also, because the distance travelled to go to those ecotourism destinations, often by plan, induce a huge level of pollution (Gössling, 2002;2015). This last impact still has not been tackled by the international tourism industry. Surprisingly, if generally put forward and used as an argument when discussing the implementation of ecotourism

project, the employment generated by the different projects is barely described in the different cases. Is it because only few jobs were created, or because their nature can not be claimed as positive impact? This second proposition relates to the findings of Cañada (2010), whose work describes the loss of employment within traditional sectors, replaced with low pay, low skills jobs from the tourism industry that include seasonality, insecurity, low incomes and gender discrimination towards women who are being employed for their same tasks they operate at home. León (2007) describes in her work the segregation done in the Dominican Republic's tourism industry in employing younger people who talk more than one language, which can be relayed in the cases to the fact that people with a higher socio-economic position were beneficiating more from tourism.

Considering the non-interest in ecotourism, the flawed tourism participation process, the loss of governance and negative outcomes, why is there no resistance from the locals in entering ecotourism? The answer is, when there is resistance, it is unsuccessful faced to the power held by advocates of ecotourism. While it had a better understanding of the tourism industry than the developing country destinations analyzed, some of the Finnish population originally resisted the introduction of national park for recreation and conservation, as it feared for the loss of its traditional livelihood (see Appendix III). As described in Polany's argument (in Castree, 2008a), introduction of market-based mechanism creates resistance. In the other cases, the resistance might not have shown at once, because the extent of the changes that neoliberalization through ecotourism will induce were not fully internalized yet by the populations it touched. Nonetheless, once projects were implemented, different phenomena of shift of power, re-shaping social relations and benefits uneven distribution achieved to provoke unrest and frustration within the society, leading part of it to resist.

To conclude, the trend can be outset that in most of the cases, implementation of ecotourism seems not to be developed upon the request of the local population nor does it provide (or support enough in the face of other development models) a participation model that would truly make the locals masters of their project. In a context of neoliberal extension, market-driven strategies are preferred as they can leverage profits much faster and on a bigger scale than locally-developed and promoted ecotourism. Connecting with transnational networks, external agents are faster in designing a viable product adapted to wealthy customers that will provide income in the short term. External agents are thus encouraged by government to take part in ecotourism and are rising in importance quickly, channeling to them authority support, gaining power and influence. Local population does not receive the necessary support (or lesser pressure) to conduct ecotourism in a difficult neoliberal context focused on short term profits. as it would require a lot of time to allow for a strong sustainability project to be set up. The best practices require community total involvement and participation using cohesion and cooperation to aim at slow growth, small scale projects that would help preserve unique characteristics of culture and environment (Morais et al., 2006). Successful ecotourism projects should achieve maximum level of community control and benefits (Nault & Stapleton, 2011), which is not represented throughout the case studies. Still, local destinations are pushed towards ecotourism anyway, leading them to be dependent on external agents that will design policies and participation models beneficiating their own economic interests to the disadvantage of the local population. Indeed, social and environmental benefits are far from being the first or only concern in the implementation of ecotourism projects, and the evaluation of the outcomes seems to take more into account the general level of economic transaction generated than what part of it has been beneficial to local population. Promotion made on

ecotourism locations by transnational agents tend to hide the negative offsets to leave out only what the potential future tourist will be willing to see; pristine area and still authentic lifestyle. But will local culture retain its unique characteristics after it has been confronted with forms of neoliberalism e.g. the introduction of tourism activities? To which extends will neoliberalism changes the way people act and think, extending its market-based mechanisms to more spheres of human interaction?

Cultural neoliberalization

According to the case studies, the introduction of ecotourism will result in some unavoidable changes within the social and cultural background of the host community. As a new activity is introduced, new dynamics are created within the host community as to whom will tend to it and who might receive its benefits. In most cases, community organization was closely linked to traditional activities, in majority agricultural, and demonstrated a high level of solidarity. The introduction of tourism generated in all case studies conflicts and unrest within the local population, often regarding the increase in socio-economic differentiation and shifts in power induced by the new activity. This is consistent with Bakker (2010), findings about the necessarily uneven results of neoliberalization. In the case studies, those who beneficiated most from the income generated by tourism within the host community were those with enough resources to invest into tourism and flexible enough to adapt to the market-driven scheme. Those findings are in line with those of Li (2010), who notes that part of the population will comply with the new market-driven scheme as they are attracted by economic advantages, generating conflict with those who do not accept it and would like to preserve their traditional mechanisms. The case studies also show that when neoliberal logic is introduced within a nonmarket place (under the form of marketization of the environment or the culture for example), it provokes resistance, in line with Polany's arguments (in Castree, 2008). According to Horowitz results, when neoliberal hegemony, grounded in capitalist culture, intersects with counter-hegemonic forces, the latter are overcome through development of strategies articulated around local contexts (2015, p.98). This can be illustrated by the case study in Appendix III. On one side, a capitalist entrepreneur which has plan to make fictitious capital real by building hotel infrastructure inside a national park (which is illegal according to Finnish law) and on the other, citizen, scientists and nature organizations resisting the idea of giving privilege to one big capital to the detriment of nature conservation, smaller-scale operators, and traditional character of the destination. Despite representing its own interests almost exclusively, the entrepreneur managed to go around the counter-hegemonic resistance by teaming up with a same-minded official structure (Munio commune) and together, they lobbied the parliament until the project was made legal (suspicions concerning corruption are mentioned). This is a good example of how actors advocating fewer regulations and free markets manage to re-regulate the laws in accordance to their monetary interests, shaping the politic context to their economic vision against groups defending the interests of society and environment. As it reshapes the community organization and power structure, neoliberalism logic extension can be related to neo colonialism (Mowforth and Munt, 2015): it also modify people tastes, thoughts and acts, governing more areas of their life from an economic logic. The Appendix II exemplifies how a community once based on solidarity and cohesion has come to tear each other apart because the new economic activity (ecotourism) had reshaped the way people share and define property rights, making them individual profits oriented instead of community welfare oriented. Expandingly, community based life-style is being replaced with market driven strategies. Going back to the relation of dependency on external

agents, it can thus be said that it create neoliberal hegemony, extending and deepening neoliberal governance as a necessary social and cultural project.

Indeed, in order to be hosts of ecotourists, locals are supposed to learn and adapt to the tastes of "the demand", their future customers. Instead of opening their culture as it is to curious visitors, economically successful projects of ecotourism seem to require a lot of investment and structural changes as to provide high-end accommodation, cooking adapted to tastes of visitors, expected service, etc. External agents assist in adapting typical and culturally rich experiences into marketable products fitting the tastes of another culture (often western) or simply representing those of the biggest market share. It is a form of cultural hegemony, the appliance of the western constructs as the undisputed normative basis to build upon, which has been suggested by Cater (2006). It forces destinations entering tourism to reshape their territory, their economy, their cultural production to fit the wishes of external actors in hope of getting some financial return rather than their own direct interests. In some cases, locals are passively been looked upon as they can not interact with tourists because they speak only their native language, creating an increased dependency on external agents to act as facilitators of cultural exchange. In other cases, locals need to actively demonstrate certain aspects of their culture (dances, songs, customs, etc.) to satisfy their visitors, modifying the rhythm they would traditionally perform those. The need for locals to change their customs and rise their hosting standards, stressed out by the tourism industry, can be understood as a form of gentrification, changing a traditional use of territory serving the benefits of its population to a use based on the compliance with external agents' culture and richer tourists' desires. Considering Bakker's typology of socio-nature neoliberalization, the previously described effect (the introduction of market-driven logics into traditional society resulting in negative social outcomes but positive monetary income) can be established as a "social fix", in the way that is produces "a social degradation as a source of profit" (2010, p.724).

Most of the time, culture of locals is presented by outside agents (often from outgoing travel agencies) who select the most marketable traits, reshaping the understanding of visitors about the local culture, leading to misinterpretation. In the facts, the very culture of residents is being marketed and sold as an experience. This might be put in relation with the results of Hale (2002), who explained that only a minimal part of the local culture is recognized (as here only some marketable traits) and the rest rejected. What can be used as a source of income is taken into consideration, and what might does not produce benefits is neglected. As explained before, for the tourists, reconnecting with natural area and traditional culture can be understood as a "psychological fix", leading them to book an experience "outside" the capitalist world they are surrounded with. This experience could be understood as "bodily fix" the way Fletchers and Neves (2012) describe it. Tourists arrive, having in mind marketed trait of the culture they are about to experience. However, as the ecotourism experience is tailored to fit needs outside the community, it does not provide the authentic experience people are after. Only the specific points marketed by travel agencies such as watching traditional dance will be fulfilling tourists in their need for authenticity (as they are waiting for this special moment), but also hindering them to pay attention to other traditional features that have not been marketed but would complete the experience. Thus, tourists are frustrated and are ready to reinvest into a similar experience, increasing demand for ecotourism product and thus, its international spread.

As explained, spreading ecotourism allow neoliberalism to extend its reach into pristine areas and non-capitalist societies. Neoliberalism is necessarily a social project, as to survive it has to convert individuals and societies to its logic until it becomes embodied to the way people

think and act (Harvey, 2007). If Mowforth and Munt (2015) describes is as neo colonialism, Higham (2007) prefers to call it imperialism. In both cases, the arguments are profits, the reality is uneven distribution of those and an increased global governance including neoliberal hegemony.

Neoliberalization of nature

Neoliberalism can also be considered as a necessarily environmental project. Indeed, going through the cases, they all confirm environmental changes following the introduction of ecotourism and the expansion of market-driven logics. Nature is managed throughout all cases as a business, a potential source of income that should be turned into an effective one, being from a governmental or external agents' perspective. Even locals have modified the way they interact with nature. Ecotourism is depicted as the mean to turn "sleeping" assets into effective prosperity. This has been achieved either by selling the destination as a remote natural area where to witness the peace and beauty of the surroundings, selling excursions to the nature, or by introducing a protected area that should be paid for to enter. In order to achieve all those, tourism organizations had first to guarantee their access and rights to nature over other conflicting uses, such as agricultural ones, residential ones, etc. The phenomenon is known from the social debate under the term "neoliberalization of nature", which tends to commodify it under different forms, and works along the four logics identified by Castree (2008) that extend free market-driven logics into non-human world (see literature review). Indeed, in the cases, illustration of some of the environmental fixes depicted by Castree can be encountered. The first fix for instance, allowing the resorption of economy-environment contradictions by bringing non-human world more fully into capital accumulation, is present in all case studies, even if the fix is clearer when protected areas are designated. In smaller scale ecotourism, natural areas were also presented as a source of potential benefit through non-consumption use if only it could be sold together with an experience to those who possess financial power. The marketization of non-human nature with a disguise of environmental conservation is also named free-market environmentalism and contributes to render invisible the negative effects of neoliberalization of nature through ecotourism (Duffy, 2015). The fourth environmental fix is very clear in the case of Madagascar (Appendix IV), as it is non-state agents that write the new national environmental policies. Across cases studies, the observed abusive use of previously non-visited part of the natural areas including soil erosion, littering or degradation of flora is in relation with the fact that ecotourism means the introduction of people within a pristine area, which relates to the second environmental fix: nature is a mean for capital accumulation, period. This underlines perfectly the intrinsic contradictions of the ecotourism script, which pretends to safeguard nature but at the same time introduce and heavily market its use, might it be in a non-extracting way, leading to some environmental depletion.

In the same vein of contradiction, ecotourism proposes to realize social advantages and protect nature in the same time. However, some of the cases studied describe clearly that the introduction of natural protected area aimed at tourism use results in many social disadvantages. The conservation and introduction of the tourism activities are thought along profits-driven guidelines and take few insights into the reality of communities having a use of the previously stately-owned or non-owned area. The introduction of protected areas means for some locals the exclusion of their ancestral territory, where were conducted the activities of subsistence and does not, in many cases, provide them with a compensatory activity or income. "Accumulation by dispossession" is the name that Harvey (2003) has given to the way of creating capital accumulation outside of the system of economic production mainly by

dispossessing public assets and rights to the advantage of capitalists. It takes variate forms but encompasses (non-exhaustively):

(...) commodification and privatization of land and the forceful expulsion of peasant populations; conversion of various forms of property rights – common, collective, state, etc. – into exclusive private property rights; suppression of rights to the commons; (...) suppression of alternative, indigenous, forms of production and consumption; colonial, neo-colonial and imperial processes of appropriation of assets including natural resources; (...). (Harvey, 2003, p.74)

This phenomenon can be related to the case study of Appendix II, where locals from Madagascar are stripped of their lands which will in turn beneficiate the different management systems of natural protected area, or in some cases, privates. Those findings can be put in relation with those of Hall et al. (2011), who analyze, between others, land exclusion and conflicts over land property. In addition, what Ávila-García (2012) describes as high-end tourism also corresponds to this case study as only those with enough wealth get access to those pristine, protected areas, excluding the less wealthy.

Moreover, the relationship between what was considered locally as socio-nature (opposed to non-human nature according to Bakker, 2010) and human seems to have been reshaped, which support Duffy's (2015) findings. In all cases, the introduction of a new kind of relationship with nature, often based on its market value has been identified. In Madagascar (see Appendix IV), people are excluded from their ancestral territory, cutting the threads they had with their ecosystem and reshaping their perception of conservation. In Finland (see Appendix III) people now will have to pay to access to a once-free national park, leading them to consider nature as a commodity that should be paid for. Moreover, as the camping site has been destructed in favor of a private hotel, cheap ways to stay in nature are no longer available. In China (Appendix I), nature that was once viewed sacred has been "sold" to tourists. Soon, those people who were considered as living in the wonderful natural places other would pay to visit, will be the ones in need to reconnect to nature, suffering from a rationalization of its enchantment.

Conclusion

In a context of growing endorsement of ecotourism as a strategy to provide simultaneously social and environmental benefits coupled with negative reported impacts, it is critical to better understand where the failures come from. Going back to the research question e.g. what are the mechanisms hindering the application of ecotourism goals, some answers have been provided throughout the study. The literature review has covered a scholar debate which indicates that the uneven results of tourism development, including negative social and environmental impacts, could be linked to the neoliberal nature of tourism management and context. Going through four case studies from different world regions, this research has confirmed those findings.

Indeed, one important aspect of ecotourism principle is its role to sustain population empowerment and self-determination (Higham, 2007). However, it was noted that in the cases, a shift of power occurred within the local population in favor of its wealthier members or external agents, who appeared to receive most of the ecotourism economic benefits and who

gained in influence over policy design and control of the activity. The market-based mechanisms embodied in ecotourism implementation make it an activity that cannot be implemented on the own terms of the local population by lack of knowledge and thus, results in a dependency on external actors which increases local and global neoliberal governance. Moreover, it was exemplified in the case studies that the negative social aspects reported, such as loss of social cohesion and traits of culture, growing unrest, tensions, and socioeconomic differentiation as well as population displacement, can be put in relation with the introduction of ecotourism and the associated neoliberal hegemony. Environmental impacts can also be linked to the introduction of market-driven process through ecotourism, leading nature to be increasingly managed as a business, as a source of income rather than as a coconstitution of humanity that needs a non-anthropocentric agency for effective ecological preservation (Bakker, 2010).

Managerial implications of the findings include different aspects. Firstly, ecotourism implementation should only be considered on the expressed wishes of the population, and more information should be provided on its potential negative effects to balance the overwhelming advocacy it benefits from. If the locals choose to implement ecotourism, as few as possible indications should be given on the design of the ecotourism implementation and management program, as it should be undertaken on their own term, in a democratic and cohesive way that corresponds to their perception of hospitality. If external investments are needed for the project, they should come from institutions that will not expect or put pressure regarding volume and timing of return on investment, as ecotourism should be a slow growth, small scale project (Morais et al., 2006), aimed at social and environmental benefits in priority. Large scale promotion of the new destination should not be conducted, as to allow an organic, sustainable growth of the project and avoid reliance on external actors. In addition, the tourists taking part in ecotourism should be ready to experiment lifestyle the same way locals do, without expecting better accommodations than those of the villagers nor food from their origin country, thus allowing empowerment of the locals and improving cultural immersion. Travelling without booking excursions nor accommodation in advance through international tourism companies allow tourists to better spread their money once in the destination and beneficiate directly the local population. In order to reduce general environmental impacts, short and longdistance travel should be conducted without air transport, preferably using public transports. If natural protected areas must be designed, it should be following active collaboration with locals, and encompassing different land use, as to safeguard livelihood.

As exemplified, ecotourism still poses threats to natural area and community welfare, which is contradictory with its very definition. Those findings, which are in line with those of similar studies, highlight the importance of rethinking the ecotourism scheme, and tourism in general, as ecotourism theoretically bears fewer impacts than tourism. Ecotourism as a neo colonialism should not be sustained and transition towards more respectful and strongly sustainable forms of tourism should be initiated. There is room for improvement and it comprises understanding well where the problems come from, which was the aim of this study, and how to solve it, which future studies can help achieve. Hence, from the academic perspective, further research should be conducted on how to mitigate the negative effects of ecotourism despite its neoliberal context and make it an effective tool for social and environmental justice.

Bibliography

- Appleby, J. (2010). *The relentless revolution: a history of capitalism.* New York: W.W. Norton & company.
- Ávila-García, P., Luna Sánchez, E. & Furio V.J. (2012). The environmentalism of the rich and privatization of nature: high-end tourism on the Mexican coast. *Latin American-Perspectives*, 39 (6), 51-67.
- Bakker, B. (2010). The limits of neoliberal natures: debating green neoliberalism. *Progress in Human Geography*, *34* (6), 715-735. DOI: 10.1177/030913251376849
- Beeton, S. (2005). The case study in tourism research: a multi-method case study approach. In Ritchie, B.W., Burns, P. & Palmer, C. (Eds.), *Tourism research method: integrating theory with practice*, 37-47. Oxfordshire: BACI publishing
- Bramwell, B. (2011). Governance, the state and sustainable tourism: a political economy approach. *Journal of Sustainable Tourism* 19 (4-5), 459-477.
- Bramwell, B. & Lane, B. (2011). Critical research on the governance of tourism and sustainability. *Journal of Sustainable Tourism*, 19 (4-5), 411-421.
- Britton, S. (1991). Tourism, capital, and place: towards a critical geography of tourism, *Environment and Planning D: Society and Space 9*, 461-478.
- Butler, R.W. (1980). The concept of a tourist area cycle of evolution: implications for management of resources, *The Canadian Geographer 14* (1), 5-12.
- Cater, E. (2006). Ecotourism as a Western Construct. *Journal of Ecotourism 5* (1-2), 23-39.
- Cañada, E. (2010). Turismo en centroamérica, nuevo escenario de conflicto social. *Alba Sud, informes en contraste turismo responsable 1*, 1-40.
- Castree, N. (2008a). Neo-liberalising nature 1: The logics of de- and re-regulation. *Environment and Planning A, 40,* 131-152.
- Castree, N. (2008b). Neo-liberalising nature 2: Processes, outcomes and effects. *Environment and Planning A, 40,* 153-173.
- Das, M. & Chatterjee, B. (2015). Ecotourism: a panacea or a predicament? *Tourism Management Perspectives 14*, 3-16.
- Duffy, R. (2006). The potential and pitfalls of global environmental governance: The politics of transfrontier conservation areas in Southern Africa. *Political Geography 25, 89-112.*
- Duffy, R. (2008). Neoliberalising nature: global networks and ecotourism development in Madagascar. *Journal of Sustainable Tourism 16* (3), 327-344.
- Duffy, R. (2015). Nature-based tourism and neoliberalism: concealing contradictions, *Tourism Geographies: An International Journal of Tourism Space, Place and Environment, 17* (4), 529-543. DOI: 10.1080/14616688.2015.1053972

- Eisenhardt, K. M. (1989). Building theories from case study research. *Academy of management review 14* (4), 532-550. doi: 10.5465/AMR.1989.4308385
- Fletcher, R. (2011). Sustaining Tourism, Sustaining Capitalism? The Tourism Industry's Role in Global Capitalist Expansion, *Tourism Geographies*, *13* (3), 443-461. DOI:10.1080/14616688.2011.570372
- Fletcher, R. & Neves, K. (2012). Contradictions in Tourism: The Promise and Pitfalls of Ecotourism as a Manifold Capitalist Fix, *Environment and Society: Advances in Research*, 3, 60–77. doi:10.3167/ares.2012.030105
- Fletcher, R. (2016). *Cannibal Tours Revisited: The Political Ecology of Tourism*. In: Blàzquez, M., Mir-Gual, M., Murray, I. y Pons, G.X. (eds.). Turismo y crisis, turismo colaborativo y ecoturismo. XV Coloquio de Geografía del Turismo, el Ocio y la Recreación de la AGE. Mon. Soc. Hist. Nat. Balears, 23: 19-29. SHNBUIB-AGE. ISBN 978-84-617-5115-0.
- Flowerdew, R. & Martin, D. (1997). *Methods in Human Geography: a guide for students doing a research project.* Essex: Addison Wesley Longman limited.
- Gascón, J. (2011). Turismo rural comunitario y diferenciación campesina: Consideraciones a partir de un caso andino. *Mundo agrario*, *11* (22), 00-00.
- Gascón, J. (2013). The limitation of community-based tourism as an instrument of development cooperation: the value of the Social Vocation of the Territory concept. *Journal of Sustainable tourism*, *21* (5), 716-731.
- Gössling, S. (2002). Global environmental consequences of tourism. *Global environmental change* 12, 283-302.
- Gossling, S. & Peeters, P. (2015). Assessing tourism global environmental impact 1900-2050. *Journal of Sustainable Tourism, 23* (5), 639-659. doi: 10.1080/09669582.2015.1008500
- Goodson, L. & Phillimore, (2004). Qualitative research in tourism: Ontologies, epistemologies and methodologies. London: Routledge.
- Goodwin, H., & Santilli, R. (2009). Community-based tourism: A success. *ICRT Occasional Paper*, *11* (1), 1-37.
- Hale, C.R. (2002). Does multiculturalism menace? Governance, cultural rights and the politics of identity in Guatemala. *Journal of Latin American Studies, 34* (3), 485-524.
- Hall, D., Hirsh, P. & Li, M.T. (2011). *Introduction to powers of exclusions: land dilemmas in Southeast Asia*. Honolulu: University of Hawaii press.
- Harvey, D. (1989). The conditions of postmodernity: an inquiry into the origins of cultural change. Oxford: Basil Blackwell.
- Harvey, D. (2003). The new imperialism. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Harvey, D. (2007). Neoliberalism as creative destruction. *The annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science 610* (1), 21-44. DOI: 10.1177/0002716206296780

- Hay, I. (2005). Qualitative research methods in human geography. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Higham, J. (2007). Critical Issues in Ecotourism. London: Routledge.
- Hof, A. & Blázquez-Salom M. (2015). Changing tourism patterns, capital accumulation, and urban water consumption in Mallorca, Spain: a sustainability fix? *Journal of Sustainable Tourism*, *23*(5), 770-796
- Honey, M. (2008). *Ecotourism and sustainable development: Who owns paradise?* Washington: Island Press.
- Horowitz, L., S. (2015). Culturally articulated neoliberalisation: corporate social responsibility and the capture of indigenous legitimacy in New Caledonia. *Transactions of the Institute of British Geographers*, 40 (1), 88-101.
- Lapeyre, R., Andrianambinina, D., Requier-Desjardin, D. & Méral, P. (2007). L'écotourisme est-il un mode durable de valorisation des ressources naturelles? Une comparaison Namibie-Madagascar. *Afrique Contemporaine* 222 (2), 83-110. doi: 10.3917/afco.222.0083
- León, M. Y. (2007). The Impact of Tourism on Rural Livelihoods in the Dominican Republic's Coastal Areas, *Journal of Development Studies*, *43* (2), 340–359.
- Li, M.T. (2010). Indigeneity, capitalism, and the management of dispossession. *Current Anthropology 51* (3), 385-414.
- Lucas, E., Y., & Kirit, R. (2009). Fisheries-Marine Protected Areas-Tourism, Interactions in Moalboal, Cebu, Philippines. *Coastal Management* 37, 480-490. doi: 10.1080/08920750903218014
- Maguigad, V., King, D., & Cottrell, A. (2015). *Political ecology approach to island tourism planning and climate change adaptation: a methodological exploration. Urban Island Studies, 1,* 133-151.
- Morais, D., B., Zhu, C., Dong, E. & Yan, G. (2006). Promotion sustainability through increased community involvement: the Shangri-La ecotourism demonstration project. *Tourism Review International*, *10*, 131-140.
- Mosedale, J. (2016). Neoliberalism and the political economy of tourism. Farnham: Ashgate
- Mowforth, M. & Munt, I. (2015). *Tourism and sustainability: Development, globalization and new tourism in the third world.* New-York: Routledge
- Nault, S. & Stapelton, P. (2011). The community participation process in ecotourism development: a case study of the community of Sogoog, Bayan-Ulgii, Mongolia. *Journal of Sustainable Tourism* 19 (6), 695-712. doi: 10.1080/09669582.2010.536240

- Nyaupane, G., P., Morais, D., B. & Dowler, L. (2006). The role of community involvement and number/type of visitors on tourism impacts: A controlled comparison of Annapurna, Nepal and Northwest Yunnan, China. *Tourism Management* 27, 1373-1385.
- Orams, M.B. (1995). Towards a more desirable form of ecotourism. *Tourism Management, 16* (1), 3-8.
- Rytteri, T., Puhakka, R. (2012). The art of neoliberalizing park management: commodification, politics and hotel construction in Pallas-Yllästunturi National Park, Finland. *Geografiska Annalers: Series B, Human Geography 94* (3), 255-268.
- Scheyvens, R. (1999). Ecotourism and the empowerment of local communities. *Tourism Management 20*, 245- 249.
- Scott, D. and Gössling, S. (2015). What could the next 40 years hold for global tourism? Routledge: London. DOI: 10.1080/02508281.2015.1075739
- TIES, (2015). What is ecotourism? Retrieved from: http://www.ecotourism.org/what-is-ecotourism
- Van Noorloos, F. (2011). Residential Tourism Causing Land Privatization and Alienation: New pressures on Costa Rica's coasts, *Development 54* (1), 85–90. DOI:10.1057/dev.2010.90
- Vera-Rebollo, F., & Rodríguez-Sánchez, I. (2010). Tourism strategies for the renovation of mature coastal tourist destinations in Spain. *WIT Transactions on Ecology and the Environment*, 139, 21-33.
- UNGA (2015). Resolutions adopted by the General Assembly on 19 December 2014. Retrieved from: http://www.un.org/en/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=A/RES/69/233
- UNWTO. (2016). *Tourism Highlights edition 2016. Tourism Highlights*. Retrieved from: http://www.e-unwto.org/doi/pdf/10.18111/9789284418145
- UNWTO. (2017a). *Climate change and tourism*. Retrieved from: http://sdt.unwto.org/en/content/climate-change-tourism
- UNWTO. (2017b). *Ecotourism and protected areas*. Retrieved from: http://sdt.unwto.org/es/node/42235
- UNWTO. (2017c). *Sustainable development of tourism*. Retrieved from: http://sdt.unwto.org/content/about-us-5
- WTTC. (2016). *Economic Impact Analysis*. Retrieved from: https://www.wttc.org/research/economic-research/economic-impact-analysis/

Appendices

Appendix I: Case study China



Source: https://www.flickr.com/photos/47750978@N08/favorites/

Scale: municipality

Location: Xia-Gei village, Shangri-La County, Province of Yunnan, China.

Habitat description: Mountainous region

Climate features: 1750mm yearly average rain fall, 17° yearly average temperature

The area in which Xia-Gei is located is a remote natural area with high cultural diversity, where logging, one of its two traditional economic activities, was forbidden. Hence, as the province has poor potential for extraction, it was oriented by the Chinese national government towards ecotourism. From 1995, the opening of the first tourism bureau in the Yunnan Province, tourism growth has been exponential to the point that in four years, tourist arrivals multiplied by 26.2, including 92.5% of domestic tourism. This is due to the heavy promotion by the government of Zhongidan County (which name was changed to Shangri-La County to make it more attractive) as a mountain paradise where enlightened residents leave in peace and harmony with nature and high spiritual life. However, the high increase in tourism over a short period of time led to degradation of culture and nature with limited economic rewards, as well as other specific negative impacts in the destinations of the area such as: alienation of the ethnic minority from the tourism economy, defacement of Dai architecture, loss of less marketable traits of local culture, retain of profits and monopoly of retail industry by outside investors, control of culture display due to promotion by external agents, etc. Those negative impacts led the provincial government to sponsor the Shangri-La Ecotourism Demonstration Project (SLED) that was aimed at being a model for other near-by destinations. It supported the use of ecotourism as a tool for conservation of natural areas and cultural heritage as well as creation of socioeconomic benefits through high community control and involvement. It was based in the village of Xia-Gei, and included its neighboring attractions (Bita Lake, Gui-Hua Buddhist temple) and the main lodging center in Shangri-La County. To monitor the project, in summer 1998, a study following Participatory Rural Apraisal method was initiated: local residents of Xia-Gei village and attractions were asked: 1) what objectives they would like to achieve through tourism development 2) what type of development they wished for that could preserve community's cultural and natural resources 3) what challenges they encountered in participating in the tourism industry. The study reveals that local residents felt that they needed assistance in the implementation of ideas they had to engage in tourism: rental of horses to visit the Bita Lake (help to solve conflicting use with hiking trail and respect holly character of lake), selling locally made craft (help to select which craft to sell), offering homestays (help in learning foreign language and hospitality skills) and sharing Tibetan Buddhist religion (help not to deface traditional architecture nor violate Buddhist doctrine). In 1999, a program was conducted by local and provincial government to achieve the mentioned objectives. It helped residents with infrastructure development in many forms: building two access roads to Bita Lake (one for horse riders, one for hikers), placing signs in English and Mandarin within the temple perimeter to avoid misbehaviors of tourists and constructing a parking area, restroom and ticket office. Training of local villagers was also another kind of help provided through the program: three days hospitality training to familiarize hosts with their future guest's habits, pricing techniques and else, and workshop about price and kind of craft to produce. Finally, regulation was also introduced such as a control of the competition through equal opportunity represented by a rotation system in horse rental and equal contribution in horses by all families for the villagerun stable. The fees to access the temple will be dedicated at 75% to the temple preservation project and 25% would be given to Shangri-La tourism board. In 2002, a second study was held in order to assess the results of the community-based driven policy, in which appeared that, through some objectives were achieved, deep negative cultural and ecological changes due to tourism were still going on in the area. Positive changes in awareness about trash disposal, need for collaboration for long term sustainability and women higher involvement in cultural dances and songs were noted. However, tourism was still dominated by package tour wholesalers who monopolized the market and created high leakage, as tourists mostly stayed in modern hotels, conducted tightly-scheduled visits by bus with tour guide lacking knowledge. As a result, attractions within the typical tour circuit show signs of over use (horse trail to Bita Lake is eroding because most tourists don't have time to walk to the lake and prefer renting horses) or even pollution and degradation (trash, soil erosion, flora degradation around Bita Lake). The SLED project was also the initiator of tensions between local residents in general and monks in particular, as tourists passing quickly through Gui-Hua Buddhist temple only stopped (and donated) to the palaces closer the main circuit, neglecting other monks who in turn became jealous and committed act of vandalism on the interpretation signs within the temple area. Government's focus on fast economic growth and market-driven strategy contrasted with SLED project, beneficiating national tourism groups which concentrated on large tour groups (the majority of the demand) when local would like to dedicate them-selves about rural tourism on a smaller scale.

Morais, D., B., Zhu, C., Dong, E. & Yan, G. (2006). Promotion sustainability through increased community involvement: the Shangri-La ecotourism demonstration project. *Tourism Review International*, *10*, 131-140.

Appendix II: Case Study Peru



Source: http://www.peroutours.com/destination-amantani-titicaca-fr

Scale: District

Location: Amantani and Taquile islands, district of Amantani, Province of Puno, Peru.

Habitat: Mountainous lake island

Climate: 689mm yearly average rainfall, 7° yearly average temperature

In 1970, a governmental body suggested to the people of Amantaní to take advantage of the natural must-see attraction that is their lake to diversify their source of income. After being talked to by the government and NGO experts, the people of Amantani believed ecotourism would beneficiate everybody economically within their closely-bonded community and started preparing to initiate it. A rotation system within families was introduced to host guests while to offer a fair distribution of demand. To become a host and enter the rotation system, local population had to refurbish a room in accordance with governmental regulation and pay a tax. Those who couldn't bare those costs (room preparation) were thought to beneficiate from tourism under the communal form of selling handicrafts. However insufficient promotion and successful competition from the neighbor island (Taquile) hindered the benefits perceived by the population as only few quests arrived to the island, to what 15 years of armed conflict in the area starting in 1980 brought even fewer visitors. The rotation system failed. The few guests who visited the area arrived on the island on boats driven by Amantaní boatmen. The boatmen, in addition of collecting the transport fare, channeled all guest towards their own guesthouse, or the one of their friends and family, thus excluding the rest of the host families of the island from a potential benefit. The monopolization of the new source of revenue as well as the unequal distribution of benefits brought not only community conflicts, frustration and financial loss but also increased the socio-economic differences between inhabitants. Indeed, the extra income earned by boat people made them the most economically well placed social

group, allowing them to take over the political institutions as they required financial investment from those in charge. Thus, the political decisions taken by the boat people were done in regard of their own interests in tourism and they invested allocated resources in activities directed at improving their own conditions, to the detriment of the rest of the population. The loss of decision making power for the non-beneficiating part of the population decreased their standards of living, which brought increasing unrest within community as they resisted this growing inequality. The political landscape became unstructured, with mayors elected with very low percentage and often voted out.

In Taquile, the neighbor island, ecotourism was going so well that during the 80's and 90's there were cited as an example of good practice. However, as the tourism business was successful, external travel agencies showed interest and tried to get control over the tourism flow and profits. Hence, starting in 1990, conflict for profits and control of tourism arise between people of Taquile and external travel agencies. Luckily external agents such as priests, researchers and NGO members managed to leave control to Taquile inhabitants, who were distributing the profits quite equally between them. But as the external agents departed and the government put forward neoliberal policies defending corporate right over community right, the delicate balance collapsed, external travel agencies gained control over tourism, and income on the island became very concentrated among few islanders.

Gascón, J. (2013). The limitation of community-based tourism as an instrument of development cooperation: the value of the Social Vocation of the Territory concept. *Journal of Sustainable tourism*, *21* (5), 716-731.

Appendix III: Case study Finland



Source: http://www.nationalparks.fi/pallas-yllastunturinp

Scale: National Park (Regional)

Location: Pallas-Yllästunturi National Park (PYNP), Lapland Province, Finland

Habitat: forested fells

Climate: 475mm yearly average rainfall, -1.7° yearly average temperature

In 1922 in Finland, the first ideas about the establishment of protected natural areas emerged as a solution to the observed damages of economic expansion under the form of extraction in pristine areas. The first Conservation Act aimed at creating protected natural areas, published by Finnish government, was passed in 1923. If elite and scientists showed enthusiasm about it, local residents of the future protected area, were more doubtful as they feared the access to traditional livelihood (hunting, fishing, pastures for reindeers) would be endangered. The process took until 1938 for four national parks, including PYNP, to be introduced in scenic areas already including tourism infrastructures. With a loan of the Finnish government, The Finish Tourist Association had built in 1936 a hotel that was within the border of the park. Many touristic and recreational infrastructures were added to PYNP, including ski lifts, a visitor center with caravan camp ground and wilderness huts. In 2002, management of the park went from Forest Research Institute to a state-owned enterprise in charge of managing national parks. In 2005, the decision was taken double the area of the park.

Before that, in 1997, the hotel within the park was sold, going from public ownership to the private company Ebur Oy (owner: Pertti Yliniemi), which wanted to turn this "sleeping" potential capital into a flowing venture. Ylinemi sent in 2001 a request to the municipality of Munio asking to move its border so they would include the hotel, thus leaving Kittilä municipality. Muonio accepted and brought the proposal in front of the government, although Kittilä municipality did not agree. The Kittilä commune was indeed interested in a harmonious hotel development taking into account the needs of local population for livelihood and conservation of nature, and saw the removal of borders as a treat to reindeer herders and small-scale tourism enterprises. At the time, the Interior Minister passively supported Kittilä municipality, but after a new Government was elected, it was suddenly eager to support Muonio municipality as the proposal was said likely to improve possibilities of operation of the entrepreneur. In 2003,

Interior Minister acceded to the request of borders displacement. Yliniemi didn't conduct any work on the hotel in order to maintain its good state nor renovated it, he just let it degrade. Even though the law -Conservation Act (1096/1996)- does not allow fix constructions within national park, in 2004 Yliniemi presented a plan to build a new hotel to the Environment committee of the Parliament, which was declined. Despite this, Muonio municipality and the entrepreneur started drafting a plan about a tourism development project within the national park, including the new hotel. The plan was examined by various consulting firms, which didn't judge it excessive in terms of environmental impacts. Even if its inhabitants were considering the project as a damaging one, Muonio municipality supported it as it would bring growth in tourism volume and further investments. In 2007, a new Government was elected again and immediately started the first draft of a governmental bill allowing the enlargement of the hotel to up to 8 times it original size, with a total of 500 beds. It was argued that a lesser increase would reduce the profitability of the project. Multitude of stakeholders began protesting about the development plan and created the association "save Pallas", claiming the project would both damage environment and change the small-scale traditional character of the park. It would also be the first time the economic motives of a private company would be allowed to develop over the willingness of the local inhabitants and the national law, making this scheme easier to be repeated later and thus more important to fight now. Following the public discussion, the government agreed to revise its bill and decided in favor of a fewer alternative: 250 beds, 10 000 square meters of aboveground construction and the dismantlement of the camping area to reduce total capacity. The opponents were not satisfied with the new permissive draft, neither were the entrepreneur nor the municipality who argued the government should go back to the previous allowance. Minister of Foreign Trade and Development agreed that the scenario would be unprofitable for the entrepreneur and convinced the government to extend the allowance to 320 beds. The environmental committee to which the bill was presented wrote a report including two objections to the project (reject or reduction) but did not consider the project would impact the traditional character of the station neither have worse environmental damages. In July 2010, the bill was voted by the Finnish government in favor for, at 90 voices against 55, allowing the construction of a private hotel within a restricted natural area.

Rytteri, T., Puhakka, R. (2012). The art of neoliberalizing park management: commodification, politics and hotel construction in Pallas-Yllästunturi National Park, Finland. *Geografiska Annalers: Series B, Human Geography 94* (3), 255-268.

Appendix IV: Case Study Madagascar



Source: http://www.iexplore.com/destinations/madagascar/travel-guides/africa/madagascar/overview

Scale: National

Location: Madagascar, Indian Ocean.

Habitats: Rain forest, dry forest, plateaus, deserts, mangroves, marshes, coral reefs.

Climate: 1250mm yearly average rainfall, 21.8° yearly average temperature

In 2002, President Ravalomanana was elected and, contrarily to its predecessors, he decided to push his country towards liberalization and diversification. He turned towards English speaking countries such as US and UK to be provided with greater economic and political support than its historic partner, the Frenches.

Conservation had been identified by donors, NGOs and IFIs as a critical sector for Madagascar, as the island is home to highly biodiverse and endemic wildlife within an extremely poor context. Thus, ecotourism has been designed as the fitting strategy to achieve environmental conservation while enhancing economic development and had been promoted as such by a wide range of organization such as: IFIs, government, private sector and global NGOs. Wildlife-based ecotourism was developed under the form of national parks, reserves, beaches and marine-based attractions to be encountered in the island of Nosy Be, where most attractions are concentrated. Some of them are located alongside the route through south-central Madagascar. The Professional Association of Tour Operators managed to increase thrust and contracts with northern operators while the Ministry of tourism made joint marketing with Mauritius Island to be cost-effective, and decided to add cultural components to its existing ecotourism offer, leading Madagascar to be identified by the UNWTO as one of the top emerging destination in term of arrivals.

The creation of ecotourism policy for the country on a 15 years basis (until 2009) that had been designed by the World Bank to fit the needs of the global market and be consistent with a

market oriented economic liberalization, gained the immediate support of the President once elected. The Donor Consortium, a national mechanism compounded of foreign governments as donors, IFIs (the most influential one being the World Bank) and NGOs, is in charge of developing and implementing policies for ecotourism in Madagascar. This complex array of transnational network allowed in 2003 for the Wildlife Conservation Society and other NGOs to lobby the government into tripling (from 3 to 10% of territory) the natural area under protection. It was said to be economically self-sustaining because it would show the world the efforts put into becoming ecotourism leader by Madagascar. A highly complex range of actors made up the Durban Vision Group in charge of this project and if a lot of funding were invested. it is difficult to know who invested and who received them. In any case, the initial project was quickly abandoned and redefined in a more implementable and socially respectable way, with the introduction of zoning for different uses within the protected area. However, the local population and communities scarcely have been given a chance to voice their concerns and did not take part neither in the planning nor in the implementation of the ecotourism schemes, although it will have a direct impact on their lifestyle. The participation of local in decision making is tokenistic, just sufficient to allow tour operators to claim they are respecting the aims of ecotourism, while in reality communities suffer from associated costs of conservation such as ban on hunting, population displacement or crop damage caused by wildlife, without having an opportunity to voice their concern and design solutions. With very little enthusiasm, local populations are pushed towards neoliberal logics such as the harvesting of the forest in order to turn it into source of economic value, making them participate to national economy and installing market-based mechanisms to control resources, away from state welfare.

As a source of high biodiversity, Madagascar is targeted by many zoos as the collecting point for their animal collection and offer to compensate by some funding in local projects, wells, education, etc. However, many of the wells constructed by the Zürich Zoo to compensate for their wildlife capture stopped to function shortly after their digging. As local population lacked the funds to invest, a lot of private actors have emerged in Madagascar as providers of high end luxury ecotourism accommodation, increasing leakage. Some of those high-end luxury tourism firms are trying to have social positive impacts beyond employment of locals, by investing in local infrastructure for example. However, this doesn't allow for locals to conduct tourism on their own terms. Local residents have expressed their concerns over the existence of protected areas that has excluded them from their ancestral land use without providing them with another economic opportunity, as most tourists visiting protected park are day-tripping and sleeping far from the park, without interacting or doing any transactions with locals.

Duffy, R. (2008). Neoliberalising nature: global networks and ecotourism development in Madagascar. *Journal of Sustainable Tourism 16* (3), 327-344.